### **QUALITY STANDARDS**

# Cancer Survivorship Care for Adults in All Settings

OCTOBER 2025



## **Scope of This Quality Standard**

This quality standard addresses care for adults age 18 and over who are living with, through, and beyond a cancer diagnosis (cancer survivors). The quality standard focuses on the assessment, management, and follow-up care of cancer survivors in Ontario. The quality standard addresses the health and well-being of cancer survivors of all cancer types and applies to all adult health settings, including hospitals, regional cancer centres, emergency departments, primary and long-term care and other home and community care settings. The quality standard does not address cancer screening, care for patients in workup for cancer, treatment pathways, palliative care, or end-of life care. Although this quality standard does not address care for patients in workup for cancer or treatment pathways, it outlines high-quality survivorship care that is initiated early in the cancer journey to support long-term wellness, improved quality of life, and proactive management of health risks.

## What Is a Quality Standard?

Quality standards outline what high-quality care looks like for conditions or processes where there are large variations in how care is delivered, or where there are gaps between the care provided in Ontario and the care patients should receive. They:

- Help patients, families, and care partners know what to ask for in their care
- Help clinicians know what care they should be offering, based on evidence and expert consensus
- Help health care organizations measure, assess, and improve their performance in caring for patients

Quality standards and their accompanying patient guides are developed by Ontario Health in collaboration with clinicians, patients, and care partners across Ontario.

For more information, contact <a href="QualityStandards@OntarioHealth.ca">QualityStandards@OntarioHealth.ca</a>.

## **Quality Statements to Improve Care: Summary**

These quality statements describe what high-quality care looks like for people living with, through, and beyond a cancer diagnosis (cancer survivors).

#### **Quality Statement 1: Comprehensive Assessment at Regular Intervals**

Cancer survivors receive a comprehensive assessment of their survivorship care needs at regular intervals. Assessments are documented in an individualized, person-centred care plan that is updated regularly. Survivors with identified needs receive or are referred to appropriate care and services.

#### **Quality Statement 2: Transitions in Care, Care Coordination, and Primary Care Integration**

Cancer survivors transition between levels of cancer care as appropriate for their needs. Transitions in care for survivors involve care coordination, shared care, and support between health care teams and settings, ensuring integration with primary care.

#### **Quality Statement 3: Psychosocial Support**

Cancer survivors and their care partners have access to regular psychosocial screening (as part of a comprehensive assessment) to identify any psychosocial needs or barriers to accessing care. Survivors with unmet psychosocial needs receive information and support or are referred for treatment.

#### **Quality Statement 4: Patient Education and Self-Management**

Cancer survivors receive comprehensive education about survivorship care, both during and after active treatment. They are offered self-management support and strategies to address their survivorship care needs, with the goal of optimizing their health and quality of life.

#### Quality Statement 5: Accessible, Culturally Safe, Equitable Care

Cancer survivors receive care in a health care system that is accessible, compassionate, and culturally responsive to their traditions, values, and linguistic and other needs. Health care teams work to build trust, remove barriers to accessing care, and provide equitable care, giving special consideration to First Nations, Inuit, Métis, urban Indigenous people, and equity-deserving populations.

## **Table of Contents**

Scope of This Quality Standard	2
What Is a Quality Standard?	2
Quality Statements to Improve Care: Summary	3
A Note on Terminology	5
Why This Quality Standard Is Needed	5
Measurement to Support Improvement	6
Quality Statement 1: Comprehensive Assessment at Regular Intervals	8
Quality Statement 2: Transitions in Care, Care Coordination, and Primary Care Integration	on 12
Quality Statement 3: Psychosocial Support	15
Quality Statement 4: Patient Education and Self-Management	18
Quality Statement 5: Accessible, Culturally Safe, Equitable Care	22
Appendix 1: About This Quality Standard	25
Appendix 2: Glossary	27
Appendix 3: Values and Guiding Principles	28
Acknowledgements	31
References	33
About Us	39

## A Note on Terminology

**Cancer survivors**: The meaning of "cancer survivor" has evolved to reflect that survivorship outcomes are influenced by care decisions earlier in the continuum and that survivorship is an expectation of treatment. As such, <u>Ontario Health's cancer survivorship program</u> considers a cancer survivor to be a person living with, through, and beyond a cancer diagnosis. While this terminology may not resonate with everyone, it is used in the context of the health care team working in partnership with anyone living with, through, and beyond a cancer diagnosis, that aligns with the person's unique needs and goals of care. <sup>2</sup>

## Why This Quality Standard Is Needed

Cancer survivorship in Ontario is increasing, with a 33% increase in the number of survivors between 2019/20 and 2023/24.<sup>3</sup> As of March 31, 2023, there were 753,023 cancer patients in Ontario living with a current or previous cancer diagnosis. Projections indicate a further 16% increase in cancer survivorship by 2027/28. Of cancer survivors in the 2023/24 cohort, 7.5% were adolescent and young adults (AYAs) who were diagnosed between the ages of 18 and 40, 58% were older adults (aged  $\geq$  60 years), and more than half (58%) were female.<sup>3</sup>

Cancer survivors experience tiredness and significant psychosocial needs, with depression, well-being, anxiety, and pain being the top reported symptoms across multiple cancer types.<sup>3</sup> Cancer can have a considerable impact on a person's mental health both during and after they have completed their treatment. Among breast, colon, and rectal cancer survivors who completed the Edmonton Symptom Assessment System tool in 2023/24, 16% to 20% reported at least 1 symptom of high severity, and about a quarter of survivors (28%–32%) had at least 1 symptom of moderate severity. These findings suggest that there are substantial unmet needs among cancer survivors and highlight opportunities for improving the quality of cancer survivorship care.

With the increasing number of cancer survivors,<sup>3</sup> disparities stemming from health inequities also persist. Factors such as race and ethnicity, socioeconomic status, geography, and age have been identified to consistently influence outcomes throughout the cancer survivorship trajectory.<sup>4</sup> These factors often intersect, driving increased inequities, thus highlighting the need for increased support and availability of resources for cancer survivors.

According to the Ontario Provincial Survivorship Report,<sup>3</sup> enrollment with primary care decreased in 2021/22, with higher levels of material deprivation (e.g., unemployment, lack of high school degree). A higher proportion of cancer survivors (15%) who are categorized as "most deprived" were not enrolled with a primary care clinician, compared to 10% among survivors categorized as "least deprived." Given primary care providers' role in providing safe and effective long-term follow-up care for cancer survivors,<sup>5</sup> primary care enrollment status is a critical piece in achieving improved and equitable health outcomes.

Geography also contributes to disparities in cancer survivorship care, as it affects access to timely health care and services. In Ontario, cancer survivors travelled on average 32.6 km from their homes

to a regional cancer center for an in-person visit in 2019 to 2022, with those in the North West and North East travelling longer distances (65 and 105 km, respectively).<sup>3</sup> Further, although enrollment with primary care clinicians was largely consistent across regions in Ontario, the North West had the highest percentage (i.e., 24%) of cancer survivors not enrolled with a primary care clinician.

Survivors of childhood and AYA cancers are particularly susceptible to the long-term and late effects of cancer, including an increased risk of chronic health problems, impaired fertility, secondary cancers, poor psychosocial health, and financial toxicity (i.e., the direct, indirect, and emotional costs to patients following a cancer diagnosis). Despite these known risks, childhood and AYA cancer survivors are at high risk of being lost to follow-up. Older adults may also be more susceptible to increased negative health outcomes during and after cancer treatment due to factors such as reduced immune function and higher rates of comorbidities.

The increasing number of cancer survivors in Ontario, as well as the high level of unmet needs and disparities experienced by cancer survivors, highlights the need for a quality standard outlining key opportunities for improving cancer survivorship care in Ontario. The *Cancer Survivorship* quality standard builds upon existing Ontario Health priorities, including the <u>Ontario Cancer Plan 6 (2024–2028)</u> strategic objective to "*Establish integrated survivorship services to improve the patient and care partner experience*," and Ontario's <u>Primary Care Action Plan</u>9 and <u>Systemic Treatment Models of Care</u>. In addition, survivorship is listed as a strategic priority within the <u>First Nations, Inuit, Métis, and Urban Indigenous Cancer Strategy</u> to improve tools and e resources for Indigenous patients to receive the necessary support to navigate the cancer system and, survivorship journey successfully. 11

## Measurement to Support Improvement

The Cancer Survivorship Quality Standard Advisory Committee identified 6 overarching indicators to monitor the progress being made toward improving care for cancer survivors in Ontario. These indicators are intended for use by those looking to implement the Cancer Survivorship quality standard, including clinicians working in regional or local roles. Measurement details are available in the technical specifications.

## Indicators That Can Be Measured Using Provincial Data

- Percentage of cancer survivors who are enrolled with a primary care clinician
- Percentage of cancer survivors who obtain health care assessments at regular intervals (i.e., at least every 12 months)
- Percentage of cancer survivors who have access to, are referred to, and visit with cancer specialists during follow-up

## Indicators That Can Be Measured Using Only Local Data

- Percentage of clinicians who are knowledgeable about referral options in cancer survivorship care
- Percentage of cancer survivors who receive evidence-based education and resources on cancer survivorship
- Percentage of cancer survivors who self-report improvements in general health and well-being

## Quality Statement 1: Comprehensive Assessment at Regular Intervals

Cancer survivors receive a comprehensive assessment of their survivorship care needs at regular intervals. Assessments are documented in an individualized, person-centred care plan that is updated regularly. Survivors with identified needs receive or are referred to appropriate care and services.

Sources: Australian Clinical Guidelines, 2024<sup>12</sup> | Children's Oncology Group, 2023<sup>13</sup> | Multinational Association for Supportive Care in Cancer and American Society of Clinical Oncology, 2024<sup>14</sup> | National Comprehensive Cancer Network, 2024<sup>15</sup>

### **Definitions**

**Comprehensive assessment of survivorship care needs:** Adequately addressing survivorship care needs includes a regular assessment of any problems related to survivorship care, problem-solving and self-management support, goal setting, and action planning. The comprehensive assessment includes, but is not limited to 16-19:

- Screening for and monitoring late and long-term effects of treatment (e.g., fatigue, cardiovascular disease, lymphedema, anxiety, depression, trauma and distress, cognitive function, pain, sexual health and fertility, sleep disorders, etc.)
- Current disease status and surveillance for cancer spread and recurrence
- Preventive health needs (e.g., cancer screening, including assessment of eligibility for high-risk screening programs, immunization, smoking cessation, infection prevention, etc.)
- Review of systems that may have been impacted by cancer or cancer treatment, as appropriate (e.g., cardiovascular, genitourinary, respiratory, endocrine, neurological)
- Psychosocial needs (see quality statement 3)
- Review of goals of care
- Rehabilitation needs (e.g., functional status, cognitive recovery, return to school or work)
- Physical activity status (e.g., activities of daily living, exercise)
- Physical health (e.g., weight management, blood pressure)
- Immunization consider vaccination options that are aligned with standard doses and schedules recommended based on the cancer survivor's age and individual needs

Some examples of validated tools used for assessment include the Edmonton Symptom Assessment System – Revised (ESAS-R),<sup>20</sup> the MD Anderson Symptom Inventory,<sup>21</sup> the Fear of Cancer Recurrence Inventory Short Form,<sup>17</sup> and the Cancer Care Monitor.<sup>22</sup>

Regular intervals: The assessment of survivorship care needs should be conducted at least annually (advisory committee consensus) by a clinician, or ideally by an interprofessional health care team in collaboration with the cancer survivor and their care partners (the circle of care), who work together to establish a care plan in alignment with the person's needs and goals of care.<sup>23</sup> Assessments may begin as early as 6 months after diagnosis (advisory committee consensus). The composition of the interprofessional health care team could vary depending on where the survivor receives care and, on the services needed. The care team may include professionals such as primary care clinicians, oncologists, nurse practitioners, surgeons, registered nurses, social workers, dieticians, psychologists, and others.

**Individualized, person-centered care plan**: This is a written document (physical or digital, aligned with the cancer survivors' preference) that is culturally sensitive and customized to a person's faith traditions, culture, values, beliefs, wishes, and unique health needs. The care plan includes, but is not limited to<sup>19</sup>:

- Surveillance
- Discussion of care expectations
- Management of comorbidities and effects of treatment
- List of signs and symptoms of recurrence
- Dietary recommendations
- Exercise programs
- Rehabilitation needs (e.g., physical therapy, and speech therapy)
- Psychosocial supports (see quality statement 3)
- Contact information of the treatment team
- Clinician or health care team responsible for follow-up care

The care plan is developed with the cancer survivor in collaboration with their care team, and care partners, as appropriate. Care plans should be communicated in person and in writing (printed or electronic) and shared with the cancer survivor, their health care team, and care partners (if the cancer survivor consents).

Appropriate care and services: Cancer survivors should receive care and services in alignment with their unique health needs and goals of care, such as returning to work after treatment, eating a balanced diet or enjoying their favorite food again, playing with children or grandchildren, being able to remain physically active (e.g., walk for 15 minutes), etc. Where applicable, survivors should be referred to the appropriate health care services or recommended to community-based support to meet their needs.

### Rationale

Cancer survivors often experience late and long-term effects of treatment, including fatigue, pain, cognitive changes, and emotional distress, which may not be immediately apparent after treatment ends. However, cancer survivors are often not up-to-date with recommended follow-up tests. Regular follow-up assessments ensure that these short- and long-term effects of treatment are identified early and managed appropriately to improve quality of life. 12-15

Comprehensive assessments should address not only physical health but also mental health, social support systems, and other practical concerns (e.g., stress due to financial concerns). They should leverage the expertise of an interprofessional health care team that includes primary care clinicians, oncologists, nurse practitioners, surgeons, registered nurses, social workers, traditional healers, Knowledge Keepers and Elders, Indigenous Navigator, etc.<sup>15</sup> The care model should be adaptable to suit the various settings (such as in-person or virtual) in which clinicians operate, ensuring that all aspects of the cancer survivor's health and wellbeing are considered.<sup>26,27</sup>

By taking a patient-centered approach, follow-up care can be tailored to individual unique needs, adjusting interventions as necessary.<sup>28</sup> Routine assessments that are well-documented help health care teams track changes over time and allow for proactive management of emerging health concerns.<sup>29</sup>

## What This Quality Statement Means

#### **For Cancer Survivors**

You should be offered an assessment of your physical health, mental health, and overall wellbeing at least once a year. This assessment should be done by a clinician with expertise in managing cancer survivorship needs. Your clinician should use this assessment to complete or update your care plan. With your consent, they should also share this plan with everyone on your health care team so that the team has the information they need to give you the best care to meet your unique needs.

#### **For Clinicians**

Perform and document a comprehensive assessment at least annually for cancer survivors to develop and manage individualized, person-centred care plans. Share the assessments and care plans with the cancer survivor and their health care team (with the cancer survivor's consent). For survivors with identified needs, consult with and/or refer them to appropriate resources, care, or community services, as appropriate.

#### **For Organizations and Health Services Planners**

Ensure that training, systems, processes, and resources are in place to support the interprofessional care team in performing comprehensive assessments at least annually for cancer survivors and developing and managing individualized, person-centred care plans.

Ensure that comprehensive assessments can be delivered in person or virtually through telemedicine or other technologies in collaboration with the clinician and health care team, as needed when people

Not to be copied or distributed without the written consent of the Owner. are unable to travel. Ensure systems, processes, and resources are in place to document and share comprehensive assessments and care plans between members of the health care team.

## Quality Indicators: How to Measure Improvement for This Statement

- Percentage of cancer survivors who have at least 1 follow-up assessment with their clinician every
   12 months
- Percentage of cancer survivors who report having an individualized, person-centered care plan
- Percentage of cancer survivors who report receiving referral to appropriate care and services

Measurement details for these indicators, as well as overarching indicators to measure improvement for the goals of the entire quality standard, are available in the <u>technical specifications</u>.

# Quality Statement 2: Transitions in Care, Care Coordination, and Primary Care Integration

Cancer survivors transition between levels of cancer care as appropriate for their needs. Transitions in care for survivors involve care coordination, shared care, and support between health care teams and settings, ensuring integration with primary care.

Sources: Australian Clinical Guidelines, 2024<sup>12</sup> | Children's Oncology Group, 2023<sup>13</sup> | Multinational Association for Supportive Care in Cancer and American Society of Clinical Oncology, 2024<sup>14</sup> | National Comprehensive Cancer Network, 2024<sup>15</sup>

### **Definitions**

Levels of cancer care: Cancer survivors may transition between different levels of cancer care intensity, ranging from acute treatment phases to periods of active surveillance. To effectively support these transitions, risk assessments should be conducted and survivorship care delivered at levels that reflect the changing demands throughout the cancer care continuum. These levels may include primary care, specialized care (i.e., delivered in regional cancer centres or family physicians specializing in oncology), intermediate level care (e.g., survivorship clinics), and palliative care, with coordinated communication between levels to address the cancer survivor's unique health care needs.

For more information on palliative care, pain, and symptom management, please see Ontario Health's <u>Palliative Care</u>, <sup>30</sup> <u>Opioid Prescribing for Acute Pain</u>, <sup>31</sup> and <u>Opioid Prescribing for Chronic Pain</u>, <sup>32</sup> quality standards, and Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario)'s <u>Guidelines on Management of Pain in Cancer and/or Palliative Care</u>.

Care coordination, shared care, and support between health care teams, and settings: Coordinated care within and between primary care and other members of the interprofessional health care team that includes supported self-management, intermediate level care, and subspecialty care clinicians is encouraged. Health care team members across levels of cancer care collaborate and work together to manage the cancer survivor's care in a model that best suits the cancer survivors health. Depending on the cancer type, stage of disease, and need for specialized follow-up or intervention, transition of care to intermediate-level or a primary care clinician may occur when deemed clinically

Not to be copied or distributed without the written consent of the Owner. appropriate, with referral back to subspeciality care as needed. <sup>19</sup> This should include, but is not limited to <sup>16</sup>:

- Systematic management of transitions between clinicians, with clearly defined roles and responsibilities for cancer centres and survivorship clinics during the transition
- Clear and timely communication between the cancer survivor and their clinicians
- Monitoring care plans, continuity of care, and goals of care and adjusting the care plan as needed
- Supporting referrals between clinicians and other members of the interprofessional health care team

**Primary care integration:** This refers to connecting cancer survivors to members of a primary care team, such as a family doctor or a nurse practitioner, ensuring that the primary care team is well connected with other clinicians from different levels of care, and that a combination of in-person and virtual modalities are available to improve access.<sup>34</sup>

### Rationale

As cancer survivorship continues to increase, care coordination is vital and successfully navigating between levels of cancer care will enhance the patient experience. Well-planned transitions prevent gaps in follow-up care, including reducing the risk of missed appointments and delayed cancer screenings, as well as improved recurrence detection. Managing long-term and late effects of treatment is imperative in the survivorship journey and coordination ensures appropriate monitoring and management of the cancer survivors' health outcomes and well-being.

A risk-based approach aligned with evidence-based standards or care pathways (e.g., Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario) Follow-up Care, Surveillance Protocols, and Secondary Prevention Measures for Survivors of Colorectal Cancer)<sup>35</sup> should be used to determine the frequency, duration, and type of continued follow-up with oncologists for cancer- and cancer treatment–related outcomes.<sup>36</sup> This should be done in coordination with primary care clinicians/teams and other members of the survivor's interprofessional health care team.<sup>19</sup> Primary care teams play a pivotal role not only in monitoring general health, but also in coordinating follow-up for cancer-related outcomes.<sup>37</sup> Connecting cancer survivors to a primary care team, including primary care clinicians and nurse practitioners, promotes comprehensive, longitudinal care beyond the active treatment phase.<sup>26</sup>

For more information on transitions, please see Ontario Health's <u>Transitions From Youth to Adult</u> Health Care Services and <u>Transitions Between Hospital and Home</u> quality standards.

## What This Quality Statement Means

#### **For Cancer Survivors**

Your care does not stop when treatment ends. You may move between different types of care depending on your needs. These transitions are meant to make sure you get the right care at the right time, and that no part of your health is overlooked. To support these transitions, your primary

Not to be copied or distributed without the written consent of the Owner. care clinician, cancer specialists, other members of your health care team, your care partner or a designated navigator should work together and share information, as needed.

#### **For Clinicians**

Work with the cancer survivor (and their care partners, where appropriate) and other members of their health care team (e.g., primary care clinicians, cancer specialists) to support their transition between levels of cancer care and the health care services they require. This may involve connecting the cancer survivor with a primary care clinician or cancer specialist, communicating with the health care team, and supporting the survivor, including by identifying a designated navigator. The navigator may be part of the survivor's care circle or a member of their primary care team. If available, you should work with the navigator to coordinate care and provide support during the transition process.

Maintain clear documentation in an individualized care plan to track actions taken, such as referrals made to facilitate coordinated care and follow-up.

#### For Organizations and Health Services Planners

Ensure systems, processes, and resources are in place for cancer survivors (and their care partners, where appropriate) to transition between levels of cancer care, including primary care, specialized care, intermediate level care, and palliative care. Cancer survivors who are transitioning between health care services should have navigational support available to them to assist with care coordination and support throughout the transition process.

## Quality Indicators: How to Measure Improvement for This Statement

- Percentage of clinicians (i.e., within a local health unit) who have the knowledge and skills needed to provide evidence-based cancer survivorship care
- Percentage of clinicians (i.e., within a local health unit) who are connected with other clinicians from different levels of care (stratified by primary care clinicians and non-primary care clinicians)

Measurement details for these indicators, as well as overarching indicators to measure improvement for the goals of the entire quality standard, are available in the <u>technical specifications</u>.

## **Quality Statement 3: Psychosocial Support**

Cancer survivors and their care partners have access to psychosocial screening (as part of a comprehensive assessment) to identify any psychosocial needs or barriers to accessing care. Survivors with unmet psychosocial needs receive information and support or are referred for treatment.

Sources: Australian Clinical Guidelines, 2024<sup>12</sup> | Children's Oncology Group, 2023<sup>13</sup> | Multinational Association for Supportive Care in Cancer and American Society of Clinical Oncology, 2024<sup>14</sup> | National Comprehensive Cancer Network, 2024<sup>15</sup>

### **Definitions**

**Psychosocial screening:** Cancer survivors and their care partners should have access to psychosocial screening as part of their comprehensive assessment, with the results documented in an individualized care plan (see quality statement 1). Psychosocial factors, including fear of recurrence, anxiety, depression, and nutrition, as well as each factor's impact on mood, daily activities, and quality of life should be assessed using validated tools, where appropriate.<sup>38</sup>), the Cancer Rehabilitation <sup>20,39</sup> <sup>40</sup>Symptom Assessment Scale.<sup>41</sup>

**Psychosocial needs:** This includes, but is not limited to<sup>42</sup>:

- Emotional well-being (e.g., anxiety and depression please see Ontario Health's <u>Major</u>
   <u>Depression</u><sup>43</sup> and <u>Anxiety Disorders</u><sup>44</sup> quality standards, and Ontario Health (Cancer Care
   Ontario)'s <u>Symptom Management</u> guides)
- Nutrition
- Employment accommodations
- Housing
- Substance use
- Sexual health and fertility
- Social connectedness
- Sleep disorders (e.g., insomnia please see Ontario Health's <u>Insomnia Disorder</u><sup>45</sup> quality standard)
- Spiritual needs
- Rehabilitation needs (e.g., cognitive function, functional status)

**Information and support:** Information and support needed by the cancer survivor and members of their care circle are identified through regular psychosocial screening and provided by their clinicians, as appropriate, depending on the severity of their needs. This includes facilitating connection to community and social services.<sup>14</sup>

**Referral for treatment:** Depending on the identified needs, cancer survivors are referred for the appropriate psychosocial treatment provided by a psychiatrist, psychologist, social worker, dietitian, physiotherapist, or other clinician trained to provide psychosocial oncology treatment and services.<sup>42</sup>

### Rationale

Cancer survivors often face persistent anxiety about recurrence, depression, changes in identity and relationships, and difficulties in social interactions, resuming previous roles at work, school, or in their communities. Hese challenges may be compounded by physical symptoms and functional limitations that remain after treatment. By providing regular psychosocial screening, access to mental health resources, and connection to appropriate community and social supports, clinicians can help patients navigate their transition into survivorship care, improve overall well-being and quality of life, and empower them to participate fully in daily activities. Activities.

Psychosocial support addresses the emotional, social, and practical challenges that frequently arise after active treatment.<sup>49</sup> While psychosocial support may be available during active treatment, it is often limited after treatment is complete.<sup>50</sup> Effective psychosocial support during the cancer survivorship journey not only mitigates distress, but also fosters resilience and adaptation, ultimately contributing to better long-term outcomes for cancer survivors.<sup>51,52</sup>

## What This Quality Statement Means

#### **For Cancer Survivors**

Your clinician should ask you regularly about your emotional health, mental health, and overall well-being. This includes asking if:

- You feel sad or worried a lot of the time
- You feel lonely
- You have questions about resuming or continuing your regular activities

Once your clinician knows how you're feeling, and which things you are struggling with, they can provide information or let you know about services and supports in your community that might help you.

#### **For Clinicians**

Ensure that cancer survivors and their care partners receive regular psychosocial screening to identify any emotional, mental, functional, or practical needs, as well as potential barriers to care. When unmet psychosocial needs are identified, promptly provide information, support, and access to relevant resources or refer individuals to appropriate treatment and services. Encourage survivors to engage in self-management of long-term conditions, where appropriate.

Ensure that you collaborate with interprofessional health care teams and community services to address identified needs and support the cancer survivors' overall well-being and access to care.

#### **For Organizations and Health Services Planners**

Ensure that clinicians have the necessary skills, tools, and resources to assess and address any unmet psychosocial needs of cancer survivors and care partners. Ensure that standardized protocols for psychosocial assessment, referral pathways, relevant information, and support are available and accessible to cancer survivors.

## Quality Indicators: How to Measure Improvement for This Statement

- Percentage of cancer survivors who receive regular psychosocial oncology screening, including mental health, post-treatment
- Percentage of cancer survivors who report having appropriate access to culturally competent psychosocial oncology supports
- Percentage of cancer survivors who report feeling their mental and psychosocial health is satisfactory or better

Measurement details for these indicators, as well as overarching indicators to measure improvement for the goals of the entire quality standard, are available in the <u>technical specifications</u>.

## **Quality Statement 4: Patient Education and Self-Management**

Cancer survivors receive comprehensive education about survivorship care, both during and after active treatment. They are offered self-management support and strategies to address their survivorship care needs, with the goal of optimizing their health and quality of life.

Sources: Multinational Association for Supportive Care in Cancer and American Society of Clinical Oncology, 2024<sup>14</sup> | National Comprehensive Cancer Network, 2024<sup>15</sup>

### **Definitions**

**Comprehensive education:** Cancer survivors receive education in alignment with individual needs that includes<sup>14,53</sup>:

- Post-treatment needs (e.g., treatment-related effects and health risks)
- Treatment summaries and comprehensive assessments (see quality statement 1)
- Guidance on follow-up care, surveillance, and symptoms that may warrant medical attention
- Potential long-term and late effects of treatment (e.g., chronic health problems, impaired fertility, secondary cancers, financial toxicity)
- Education on self-management skills in alignment with self-management capacity and health literacy
- Information on community services available and appropriate referrals when needed
- Information on ongoing research and data on cancer survivorship (e.g., co-designing or participating in clinical trials and research studies, and patient-reported outcome measurements)

**Self-management support:** Self-management support involves a collaborative relationship between patients (and their care partners, where appropriate) and clinicians to identify the need for education and supportive interventions. The aim of self-management support is to enhance skills and confidence of cancer survivors in managing their health and well-being in alignment with their care needs and phase of life. <sup>54,55</sup> Accessing these interventions can also serve as a pathway for survivors to build the knowledge and skills to manage their health independently. Supportive interventions could include, but are not limited to:

Structured exercise programs

- Goal-setting and action planning
- Peer support
- Behavioural coaching
- Psychosocial supports and services (see quality statement 3)
- Educational, vocational, and employment support services
- Cancer rehabilitation services (e.g., physiotherapists, occupational therapists, speech-language therapists, kinesiologists, osteopaths, dietitians, physiatrists, exercise specialists, physiologists, and neuropsychologists)

Cancer survivors should be empowered to inform clinicians of appropriate support services. Referrals may be required to ensure service utilization and care provision.

**Strategies to address survivorship care needs:** Strategies that can optimize a cancer survivor's overall health and quality of life can include, but are not limited to<sup>33,53,56-58</sup>:

- Engaging in a range of physical activities (e.g., aerobic and resistance exercises) at varying intensity levels tailored to the survivors' abilities and preferences
- Minimizing prolonged sedentary activity by incorporating movement throughout the day
- Exploring physical and/or occupational therapy options when home exercise programs are unsafe or impractical
- Consulting with a clinician for weight management in a way that supports metabolic health and aligns with individual needs
- Following a predominantly nutrient-rich plant-based diet and limiting the consumption of red meats, processed meats, processed foods, refined sugars, and alcohol, if at all <sup>15</sup> that is tailored to the survivors' faith traditions, culture, and unique health needs (see quality statement 5)
- Discontinuing use of cigarettes, other commercial tobacco products, and e-cigarettes, including avoiding secondary exposure to cigarette smoke
- Aiming to get sufficient sleep on a regular basis (please see Ontario Health's <u>Insomnia Disorder</u><sup>45</sup> quality standard)
- Practicing sun safety (e.g., using broad-spectrum sunscreen, avoiding tanning beds, seeking shade during peak sunlight hours, or wearing protective clothing)

### Rationale

After the completion of a structured cancer treatment program, many survivors often face a gap in post-treatment guidance and self-management support. Without clear information and patient education throughout their cancer journey, cancer survivors may feel uncertain about what to expect and how to manage their overall health. As a result, cancer survivors may be left to navigate the

Not to be copied or distributed without the written consent of the Owner. health care system on their own and rely solely on the information they seek out themselves, which can be overwhelming and inconsistent.<sup>61,62</sup>

Maintaining a healthy lifestyle contributes to improvements in overall health and quality of life.<sup>53</sup> For some cancers, such as colorectal, ovarian, and breast cancers,<sup>63</sup> a healthy lifestyle may also reduce the risk of cancer recurrence and increase survival.<sup>53</sup> By equipping cancer survivors with self-management support and survivorship strategies aimed at optimizing their lifestyle and quality of life, it not only improves long-term outcomes but also fosters confidence in their cancer survivorship journey.<sup>64</sup>

## What This Quality Statement Means

#### **For Cancer Survivors**

You should receive clear and comprehensive information about cancer survivorship that outlines what to expect throughout your cancer survivorship journey. This may include information on your care plan, potential long-term and late effects of treatment, and post-treatment needs. Your clinician should also identify community support services or ongoing research studies that align with your care needs and phase of life. You should also receive information on things you could do to improve your quality of life, such as practical tips about nutrition, physical activity, sleep, and healthy behaviours.

#### **For Clinicians**

Offer cancer survivors timely, accessible, comprehensive information during and after active treatment. This includes personalized care plans, education on potential long-term and late effects from treatment, and guidance to support their post-treatment needs. Ensure that patients clearly understand their care plans, including information on their follow-up care, surveillance protocols, and any symptoms to monitor.

Empower cancer survivors with self-management strategies that align with their care needs and strategies to optimize overall health and quality of life. Identify and inform patients about available community support services and ongoing research studies and facilitate connections to those resources. Outline strategies such as healthy nutrition, physical activity, quality sleep, and sun safety that could improve their quality of life. Lastly, foster a collaborative environment by actively involving care-partners in these discussions, supporting coordinated care.

#### For Organizations and Health Services Planners

Ensure that systems, processes, and resources are in place to enable clinicians to provide cancer survivors with self-management strategies and comprehensive education about cancer survivorship care throughout their cancer journey. Build in processes that allow clinicians to integrate culturally relevant content during and after treatment that is tailored to the unique needs of each cancer survivor.

## Quality Indicators: How to Measure Improvement for This Statement

- Percentage of cancer survivors who report receiving accessible information (e.g., in their language), supports, and resources for self-management of their own health and wellbeing
- Local availability of appropriate programs and services that provide resources for cancer survivorship

Measurement details for these indicators, as well as overarching indicators to measure improvement for the goals of the entire quality standard, are available in the <u>technical specifications</u>.

## Quality Statement 5: Accessible, Culturally Safe, Equitable Care

Cancer survivors receive care in a health care system that is accessible, compassionate, and culturally responsive to their traditions, values, and linguistic and other needs. Health care teams work to build trust, remove barriers to accessing care, and provide equitable care, giving special consideration to First Nations, Inuit, Métis and urban Indigenous people, and equity-deserving populations.

Sources: Multinational Association for Supportive Care in Cancer and American Society of Clinical Oncology, 2024<sup>14</sup> | National Comprehensive Cancer Network, 2024<sup>15</sup>

### **Definitions**

**Health care system:** The health care system includes cancer clinics, survivor clinics, primary care clinics and their staff, regulated professionals (e.g., doctors, nurses), and unregulated professionals (e.g., personal support workers, volunteers).

**Culturally responsive:** Creating a culturally safe environment and providing care that is responsive to a person's faith traditions, health practices, values, and beliefs. Culturally responsive care aims to reduce health disparities and improve health outcomes.<sup>65,66</sup> It may include, but is not limited to:

- Recommendations on culturally relevant food to optimize overall health and quality of life (see quality statement 4)
- Providing information on accessing appropriate prostheses, such as wigs in various hair textures and mastectomy bras that match the person's skin tone
- Use of inclusive language (e.g., women and gender diverse people with a cervix), and diverse visual images representative of diverse equity-deserving groups, ages, and genders
- Providing information on access to culturally specific care providers and culturally relevant spaces (e.g., Indigenous healing spaces, traditional healers, Knowledge Keepers, Elders, Indigenous Navigators)
- Creating psychologically safe spaces for sharing, recognizing that people have different cultural beliefs regarding stigma and comfort seeking out supports for mental health

**Linguistic and other needs:** This may include, but is not limited to, providing resources in different languages and formats, including translation services where appropriate, as part of care provision in alignment with individual needs and health literacy.<sup>8</sup>

**Build trust:** This includes building reciprocal relationships between the cancer survivor and their health care team that is respectful, ethical, caring, and responsive. Trust between the cancer survivor and their health care team ensures an effective relationship by engaging patients in their own care.<sup>67</sup>

**Remove barriers to accessing care:** Health care teams and organizations work to recognize and remove systemic barriers that hinder or deter cancer survivors from accessing health care and community and social services. Such barriers may include, but are not limited to:

- Patients' (and their care partners') difficulty navigating the health care system or having frequent interactions with the health care system
- Patients' (and their care partners') limited knowledge of cancer survivorship care
- Services being concentrated in urban areas
- Limited language options for programming or educational materials

**Equitable care:** This refers to receiving barrier-free access to high-quality care that is free from racism and discrimination by addressing the social determinants of health.<sup>8,33</sup> Equitable care may require differential treatment and resource distribution to enable fairness and justice in care delivery and health outcomes. <sup>68</sup>

First Nations, Inuit, Métis, urban Indigenous people, and equity-deserving populations: This includes providing care that supports and meets the needs of First Nations, Inuit, Metis, and urban Indigenous peoples, Black communities, Francophone populations, adolescents and young adults, older people, and populations disproportionately impacted by systemic barriers to care such as geographic and jurisdictional disparities in accessing care, racism in the health care system, people experiencing poverty, homelessness, or precarious housing, and people without a primary care clinician.<sup>8</sup>

### Rationale

Certain populations, such as racial and ethnic minorities, older adults, rural residents, 2SLGBTQIA+ individuals, Indigenous people, and low-income groups face significant barriers to cancer survivorship care. <sup>69</sup> Costs associated with survivorship care, including expenses for follow-up visits, medications, rehabilitation, and mental health services may further exacerbate these disparities. <sup>70-72</sup> Patients who are not provided care in a culturally safe environment may become frustrated with the health care system and avoid health care encounters, which significantly impacts health outcomes and overall well being. <sup>73,74</sup>

Providing accessible, culturally safe, and equitable care is essential for improving experiences and outcomes for cancer survivors, particularly those from Indigenous, and equity-deserving populations. When care is tailored to recognize and honour the unique cultural, linguistic, and social needs of individuals, it builds trust and empowers cancer survivors to participate actively in their health journey, optimizing their health outcomes. To

## What This Quality Statement Means

#### **For Cancer Survivors**

Your health care team should always treat you with dignity and compassion. They should be respectful of your culture, language, and traditions. You should be given the opportunity to be as healthy as possible. This means that you should be able to get high-quality health care when you need it, no matter where you seek care (for example, at your doctor's office, virtually, or at the hospital).

#### **For Clinicians**

Treat cancer survivors with respect, dignity, and compassion, and work to establish trust with them. Ensure that you and your health care team are equipped with the knowledge and skills needed to provide care in a culturally competent, anti-racist, and anti-oppressive way that recognizes the intersectional identities of cancer survivors (see Appendix 3, Guiding Principles, *Acknowledging the Impact of Racism and Intersectionality*). See the person for who they are as an individual, actively listen to them, work to understand their needs and priorities, and provide timely, high-quality care to ensure information is clear and meaningful to them.

#### For Organizations and Health Services Planners

Ensure systems, processes, and resources are in place to enable health care teams to provide care that is accessible, compassionate, and culturally responsive. Ensure frameworks are in place for breaking down barriers to accessing high-quality care. For more information, please see Ontario Health's *Equity, Inclusion, Diversity and Anti-Racism Framework* and *First Nations, Inuit, Métis and Urban Indigenous Health Framework*. To support the development of tailored services, consider using the *Health Equity Impact Assessment Tool* as a practical decision-making tool to support an equity analysis in addressing racism, anti-Indigenous, and anti-Black racism.

## Quality Indicators: How to Measure Improvement for This Statement

- Percentage of cancer survivors who report receiving health care that is culturally responsive and free from barriers or discrimination
- Percentage of cancer survivors who report their relationship with their clinician as being respectful, ethical, caring, and built on trust
- Local availability of resources and training in culturally responsive care for all members of the health care team

Measurement details for these indicators, as well as overarching indicators to measure improvement for the goals of the entire quality standard, are available in the <u>technical specifications</u>.

## **Appendix 1: About This Quality Standard**

## How to Use This Quality Standard

Quality standards inform patients, clinicians, and organizations about what high-quality care looks like for health conditions or processes deemed a priority for quality improvement in Ontario. They are based on the best evidence.

Guidance on how to use quality standards and their associated resources is included below.

#### **For Cancer Survivors**

This quality standard consists of quality statements. These describe what high-quality care looks like for adults age 18 and over who are cancer survivors.

Within each quality statement, we have included information on what these statements mean for you as a patient.

In addition, you may want to download this accompanying <u>patient guide</u> on cancer survivorship to help you and your family have informed conversations with your clinicians. Inside, you will find information and questions you may want to ask as you work together to make a plan for your care.

#### **For Clinicians and Organizations**

The quality statements within this quality standard describe what high-quality care looks like for adults age 18 and over who are cancer survivors. They are based on the best evidence and designed to help you know what to do to reduce gaps and variations in care.

Many clinicians and organizations are already providing high-quality, evidence-based care. However, there may be elements of your care that can be improved. This quality standard can serve as a resource to help you prioritize and measure improvement efforts.

Tools and resources to support you in your quality improvement efforts accompany each quality standard. These resources include indicators and their definitions, available in the technical specifications. Measurement is key to quality improvement. Collecting and using data when implementing a quality standard can help you assess the quality of care you are delivering and identify gaps in care and areas for improvement.

There are also a number of resources online to help you, including:

- Our <u>patient guide</u> on cancer survivorship, which you can share with patients and families to help them have conversations with you and their other clinicians. Please make the patient guide available where you provide care
- Our <u>measurement resources</u>, including the technical specifications for the indicators in this
  quality standard, the "case for improvement" slide deck to help you to share why this standard

Not to be copied or distributed without the written consent of the Owner. was created and the data behind it, and our measurement guide containing supplementary information to support the data collection and measurement processes

- Our <u>placemat</u>, which summarizes the quality standard and includes links to helpful resources and tools
- Our <u>Getting Started Guide</u>, which includes links to templates and tools to help you put quality standards into practice. This guide shows you how to plan for, implement, and sustain changes in your practice
- Quorum, an online community dedicated to improving the quality of care across Ontario. This is a
  place where clinicians can share information and support each other, and it includes tools and
  resources to help you implement the quality statements within each standard

## How the Health Care System Can Support Implementation

As you work to implement this quality standard, there may be times when you find it challenging to provide the care outlined due to system-level barriers or gaps. These challenges have been identified and documented as part of the development of the quality standard, which included extensive engagement with clinicians and lived experience advisors and a careful review of available evidence and existing programs. Many of the levers for system change fall within the purview of Ontario Health, and as such we will continue to work to address these barriers to support the implementation of quality standards. We will also engage and support other provincial partners, including the Ministry of Health or other relevant ministries, on policy-level initiatives to help bridge system-level gaps.

In the meantime, there are many actions you can take on your own, so please read the standard and act where you can.

## **Appendix 2: Glossary**

Term	Definition
Adults	People aged 18 years and older.
Cancer survivor	A person living with, through, and beyond a cancer diagnosis.
Care partner	An unpaid person who provides care and support in a nonprofessional capacity, such as a parent, other family member, friend, or anyone else identified by the person with [condition]. Other terms commonly used to describe this role include "caregiver," "informal caregiver," "family caregiver," "carer," and "primary caregiver."
Clinicians	Regulated professionals who provide care to patients or clients. Examples are nurses, nurse practitioners, occupational therapists, pharmacists, physicians, physiotherapists, psychologists, social workers, and speech-language pathologists.
Culturally appropriate care <sup>76</sup>	Care that incorporates cultural or faith traditions, values, and beliefs; is delivered in the person's preferred language; adapts culture-specific advice; and incorporates the person's wishes to involve family or community members.
Family	The people closest to a person in terms of knowledge, care, and affection; this may include biological family or family of origin, family through marriage, or family of choice and friends. The person defines their family and who will be involved in their care.
Health care team	Clinicians, as well as people in unregulated professions, such as administrative staff, behavioural support workers, child life specialists, patient transport staff, personal support workers, recreational staff, spiritual care staff, and volunteers.
Primary care	A setting where people receive general health care (e.g., screening, diagnosis, and management) from a clinician who the person can access directly without a referral. This is usually the primary care clinician, family physician, nurse practitioner, or other clinician with the ability to make referrals, request laboratory testing, and prescribe medications.
Primary care clinician	A family physician (also called a primary care physician) or nurse practitioner.
Psychosocial oncology <sup>77</sup>	Interventions that improve the patient experience, support patients and their care circle through the cancer continuum, and enhance quality of life by addressing the social, practical, psychological, emotional, spiritual, functional and quality-of-life impact of cancer.
Transitions in care	These occur when patients transfer between different care settings (e.g., hospital, primary care, long-term care, home and community care) or between different clinicians during the course of an acute or chronic illness.

## **Appendix 3: Values and Guiding Principles**

## Values That Are the Foundation of This Quality Standard

This quality standard was created and should be implemented according to the <u>Patient, Family and Caregiver Declaration of Values for Ontario</u>. This declaration "is a vision that articulates a path toward patient partnership across the health care system in Ontario. It describes a set of foundational principles that are considered from the perspective of Ontario patients and serves as a guidance document for those involved in our health care system."

#### These values are:

- Respect and dignity
- Empathy and compassion
- Accountability
- Transparency
- Equity and engagement

A quality health system is one that provides good access, experience, and outcomes for all people in Ontario, no matter where they live, what they have, or who they are.

## **Guiding Principles**

In addition to the above values, this quality standard is guided by the principles outlined below.

#### **Acknowledging the Impact of Colonization**

Clinicians should acknowledge and work toward addressing the historical and present-day impacts of colonization in the context of the lives of Indigenous Peoples throughout Canada. This work involves being sensitive to the impacts of intergenerational and present-day traumas and the physical, mental, emotional, and social harms experienced by Indigenous people, families, and communities, as well as recognizing their strength and resilience. This quality standard uses existing clinical practice guideline sources that may not include culturally relevant care or acknowledge traditional Indigenous beliefs, practices, and models of care.

#### **Acknowledging the Impact of Racism**

Many people in Ontario experience racism and discrimination in their interactions with the health care system, negatively affecting the quality, safety, and effectiveness of the health care they receive. Racism refers to systemic discrimination that is deeply embedded in organizational cultures, policies, directives, practices, or procedures; it causes harm by excluding, displacing, marginalizing, and perpetuating unfair barriers and treatment towards Black, Indigenous, South Asian, and other

Not to be copied or distributed without the written consent of the Owner. racialized populations. These populations often face profound disparities in accessing and receiving timely, anti-racist, anti-oppressive, culturally appropriate, and culturally responsive health care. To advance health equity and achieve better outcomes for all, the harmful effects and impacts of racism and discrimination must be explicitly identified and addressed. Adopting an anti-racist and anti-oppressive approach recognizes the existence of racism and people's intersectional identities; it then actively seeks to identify, reduce, and remove racially inequitable outcomes, power imbalances, and the structures that sustain those inequities.

#### **French Language Services**

In Ontario, the *French Language Services Act* guarantees an individual's right to receive services in French from Government of Ontario ministries and agencies in <u>27 designated areas</u> and at government head offices.<sup>81</sup>

#### **Intersectionality**

Intersectionality refers to the differences in experiences with discrimination and injustice that people have based on social categorizations such as race or ethnicity, class, age, and gender, and the interaction of these experiences with compounding power structures (e.g., media, education system). These interconnected categorizations create overlapping and interdependent systems of discrimination or disadvantage. For example, the stigma experienced by cancer survivors can vary depending on clinical and demographic characteristics such as racial or ethnic background or age, as well as other characteristics such as language barriers or perceived socioeconomic status. Understanding how the various aspects of people's identities intersect can provide insights into the complexities of the processes that cause health inequities and how different people experience stigma and discrimination.

#### **Social Determinants of Health**

Homelessness and poverty are 2 examples of economic and social conditions that influence people's health, known as the social determinants of health. Other social determinants of health include employment status and working conditions, race and ethnicity, food security and nutrition, gender, housing, immigration status, social exclusion, and residing in a rural or urban area. Social determinants of health can have strong effects on individual and population health; they play an important role in understanding the root causes of poorer health. People with a mental illness or addiction often live under very stressful social and economic conditions that worsen their mental health, 82,83 including social stigma, discrimination, and a lack of access to education, employment, income, and housing. 84

#### **Chronic Disease Self-Management**

Cancer survivors and their families, care partners, and personal supports should receive services that are respectful of their rights and dignity and that promote shared decision-making and self-management.<sup>85</sup> Further, people should be empowered to make informed choices about the services that best meet their needs.<sup>83</sup> Cancer survivors should engage with their clinicians in informed, shared decision-making about their treatment options. Each person is unique and has the right to determine their own path toward mental health and well-being.<sup>85</sup>

#### **Trauma-Informed Care**

Trauma-informed care is health care that reflects an understanding of trauma, the impact that traumatic experiences can have on human beings, and the potential to traumatize or retraumatize patients when providing them with care. Rather, it involves acknowledging that a person may have experienced a previous traumatic event that may contribute to their current health concerns, and taking steps to reduce opportunities for traumatization (e.g., using active strategies around consent, attending to individual patient needs, recognizing the inherent power imbalance in clinician—patient relationships, and facilitating greater patient agency and choice in all interactions). Rather informed approach emphasizes the creation of an environment in which a person can feel comfortable disclosing trauma, and it involves understanding, respecting, and responding to the effects of trauma.

## **Acknowledgements**

## **Advisory Committee**

Ontario Health thanks the following individuals for their generous, voluntary contributions of time and expertise to help create this quality standard:

#### Anand Govindarajan (co-chair)

Surgeon, Associate Professor, Sinai Health Clinical Lead, Cancer Survivorship Program, Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario)

#### Muna Al-Khaifi (co-chair)

Primary Care Physician, Lead of Breast Cancer Survivorship Program, Sunnybrook Health Sciences Center

#### **Andrea Brent**

Lived experience advisor

#### **Judi Perry Brinkert**

Program Manager, Wellspring Cancer Support

#### **Nicholas Chandna**

General Practitioner in Oncology, London Regional Cancer Program

#### Sarah Clevn

Advanced Practice Nurse, AYA and Pediatric Oncology Group of Ontario (POGO) Aftercare Program, The Ottawa Hospital

#### **Nicole Lafreniere Davis**

Lived experience advisor

#### **Susie Hamilton**

Social Worker, Regional Psychosocial Lead, Thunder Bay Regional Health Sciences Centre -Regional Cancer Care Northwest

#### **David Johnston**

Lived experience advisor

#### **Jennifer Jones**

Director, Cancer Rehabilitation and

Survivorship/Senior Scientist, Princess Margaret/University Health Network

#### **Danielle MacNeil**

Otolaryngologist-Head and Neck Surgeon, Victoria Hospital

#### **Andrew Matthew**

Lead Psychologist, Princess Margaret Care Centre

#### Jennifer McCloskey

Career and Life Enthusiast, Lived experience advisor, JAYEM

#### **Sharon McGee**

Medical Oncologist, Assistant Professor, The Ottawa Hospital

#### **Paul Nathan**

Head, AfterCare (Cancer Survivor) Program, Sunnybrook Health Sciences Centre

#### **Andra Nica**

Gynecologic Oncologist, Assistant Professor, Hamilton Health Sciences - Juravinski Cancer Centre, McMaster University

#### **Tania Obljubek**

Physiotherapist, Women's College Hospital

#### Laurie Palazzolo

Manager, Outpatient Oncology Clinics, Southlake Regional Health Centre

#### **Kathy Smith**

Patient Family Advisor, Lived experience advisor

#### Silvana Spadafora

Regional Quality Lead for Systemic Therapy for North East, Associate Professor, Northern Ontario School of Medicine University (NOSMU), site rep for Canadian Cancer Trials Group, Assistant Professor, NOSMU, Algoma District Cancer Program

#### **Anna Wilkinson**

Family Physician/General Practice Oncologist, The Ottawa Hospital

#### **Megan Wilson**

Nurse Practitioner, Oak Valley Health Markham Stouffville

#### **Philip Wong**

Clinician/Investigator, University Health Network

Ontario Health also thanks the following individuals for their contributions to the development of this quality standard:

#### Tanya Flanagan

Manager, Transition in Care, Canadian Partnership Against Cancer

#### **Victoria Hagens**

Director of Strategy, Programs, and Partnerships, Pediatric Oncology Group of Ontario (POGO)

#### **Doris Howell**

President, Canadian Association of Psychosocial Oncology (CAPO)

#### Patrice de Peiza

Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Lead, Canadian Partnership Against Cancer

## References

- (1) Ontario Health. Provincial Survivorship Report [Internet]. Toronto (ON): King's Printer for Ontario; 2024 [cited 2025 Feb 25]. Available from:

  <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/sites/ccocancercare/files/assets/Provincial-Survivorship-Report-2024-EN.pdf">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/sites/ccocancercare/files/assets/Provincial-Survivorship-Report-2024-EN.pdf</a>
- (2) Morris BA, Lepore SJ, Wilson B, Lieberman MA, Dunn J, Chambers SK. Adopting a survivor identity after cancer in a peer support context. J Cancer Surviv. 2014;8(3):427-36.
- (3) Ontario Health. Provincial survivorship report [Internet]. Toronto (ON): King's Printer for Ontario; 2024 [cited 2025 Feb 25]. Available from:

  <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/sites/ccocancercare/files/assets/Provincial-Survivorship-Report-2024-EN.pdf">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/sites/ccocancercare/files/assets/Provincial-Survivorship-Report-2024-EN.pdf</a>
- (4) AACR cancer disparities progress report [Internet]. Philadelphia (PA): American Association for Cancer Research; 2024 [cited 2024 Feb 25]. Available from: <a href="https://cancerprogressreport.aacr.org/disparities">https://cancerprogressreport.aacr.org/disparities</a>
- (5) Shakeel S, Tung J, Rahal R, Finley C. Evaluation of factors associated with unmet needs in adult cancer survivors in Canada. JAMA Netw Open. 2020;3(3):e200506.
- (6) Rokitka DA, Curtin C, Heffler JE, Zevon MA, Attwood K, Mahoney MC. Patterns of loss to follow-up care among childhood cancer survivors. J Adolesc Young Adult Oncol. 2017;6(1):67-73.
- (7) Kadan-Lottick NS, Robison LL, Gurney JG, Neglia JP, Yasui Y, Hayashi R, et al. Childhood cancer survivors' knowledge about their past diagnosis and treatment: Childhood Cancer Survivor Study. Jama. 2002;287(14):1832-9.
- (8) Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario). Ontario cancer plan 6 (2024-2028): an integrated cancer system that works for all [Internet]. Toronto (ON): King's Printer for Ontatrio; 2024 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: https://www.cancercareontario.ca/sites/ccocancercare/files/assets/OCP6 Full Report.pdf
- (9) Government of Ontario. Ontario's Primary Care Action Plan, January 20252025 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.ontario.ca/files/2025-01/moh-ontario-primary-care-action-plan-overview-2025-01-27.pdf">https://www.ontario.ca/files/2025-01/moh-ontario-primary-care-action-plan-overview-2025-01-27.pdf</a>
- (10) Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario) Models of Care PCC, Systemic Treatment Programs. Optimizing Ambulatory Systemic Treatment Models of Care. 2023;1.
- (11) Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario). First Nations, Inuit, Métis and Urban Indigenous cancer strategy [Internet]. Toronto: Queens Printer for Ontario; 2019 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/cancer-care-ontario/programs/aboriginal-programs/indigenous-cancer-strategy">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/cancer-care-ontario/programs/aboriginal-programs/indigenous-cancer-strategy</a>
- (12) Schilstra CE, Sansom-Daly UM, Ellis SJ, Trahair TN, Anazodo AC, Amiruddin A, et al. Guidelines for caring for the social well-being of adolescents and young adults with cancer in Australia. J Adolesc Young Adult Oncol. 2024;13(1):8-29.
- (13) Long-term follow-up guidelines for survivors of childhood, adolescent, and young adult cancers [Internet]. Arcadia (CA): Children's Oncology Group; 2023 [cited 2025 Aug]. Version 6.0:[Available from: <a href="http://www.survivorshipguidelines.org">http://www.survivorshipguidelines.org</a>

- (14) Hart NH, Nekhlyudov L, Smith TJ, Yee J, Fitch MI, Crawford GB, et al. Survivorship care for people affected by advanced or metastatic cancer: MASCC-ASCO standards and practice recommendations. Support Care Cancer. 2024;32(5):313.
- (15) Sanft T, Day AT, Goldman M, Ansbaugh S, Armenian S, Baker KS, et al. NCCN guidelines insights: survivorship, version 2.2024. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 2024;22(10):648-58.
- (16) Nekhlyudov L, Mollica MA, Jacobsen PB, Mayer DK, Shulman LN, Geiger AM. Developing a quality of cancer survivorship care framework: implications for clinical care, research, and policy. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2019;111(11):1120-30.
- (17) Lebel S, Zwaal C, Craig L, Conrod R, Freeman L, Galica J, et al. Fear of cancer recurrence guideline [Internet]. Toronto: Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario); 2015 [cited 2024 Mar 1]. Available from: <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/guidelines-advice/types-of-cancer/75576">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/guidelines-advice/types-of-cancer/75576</a>
- (18) Shargall Y, Vella ET, Del Giudice L, Kulkarni S, Ellis PM, Dennie C, et al. Follow-up and surveillance of curatively treated patients with lung cancer [Internet]. Toronto (ON): King's Printer for Ontario; 2024 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from:

  <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/guidelines-advice/types-of-cancer/261">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/guidelines-advice/types-of-cancer/261</a>
- (19) Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario). Follow-up model of care for cancer survivors: recommendations for the delivery of follow-up care for cancer survivors in Ontario [Internet]. Toronto: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2019 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/guidelines-advice/types-of-cancer/58736">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/guidelines-advice/types-of-cancer/58736</a>
- (20) AHS Edmonton Zone Palliative Care Program, CH Palliative Institute & University of Alberta. Edmonton symptom assessment system revised (ESAS-r) administration manual [Internet]. Edmonton (AB): Alberta Health Services; 2019 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/peolc/if-peolc-ed-esasr-admin-manual.pdf">https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/peolc/if-peolc-ed-esasr-admin-manual.pdf</a>
- (21) Mendoza TR, Zhao F, Cleeland CS, Wagner LI, Patrick-Miller LJ, Fisch MJ. The validity and utility of the M. D. Anderson Symptom Inventory in patients with breast cancer: evidence from the symptom outcomes and practice patterns data from the eastern cooperative oncology group. Clin Breast Cancer. 2013;13(5):325-34.
- (22) Fortner B, Okon T, Schwartzberg L, Tauer K, Houts AC. The cancer care monitor: psychometric content evaluation and pilot testing of a computer administered system for symptom screening and quality of life in adult cancer patients. J Pain Symptom Manage. 2003;26(6):1077-92.
- (23) Kennedy E, Zwaal C, Asmis T, Cho C, Galica J, Ginty A, et al. An Evidence-Based Guideline for Surveillance of Patients after Curative Treatment for Colon and Rectal Cancer. Curr Oncol. 2022;29(2):724-40.
- (24) Gegechkori N, Haines L, Lin JJ. Long-term and latent side effects of specific cancer types. Med Clin North Am. 2017;101(6):1053-73.
- (25) Shuldiner J, Sutradhar R, Lau C, Shah N, Lam E, Ivers N, et al. Longitudinal adherence to surveillance for late effects of cancer treatment: a population-based study of adult survivors of childhood cancer. Canadian Medical Association Journal. 2024;196(9):E282-E94.
- (26) Blane DN, Lewandowska M. Living with cancer and multimorbidity: the role of primary care. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care. 2019;13(3):213-9.
- (27) Singh S, Fletcher GG, Yao X, Sussman J. Virtual care in patients with cancer: a systematic review. Curr Oncol. 2021;28(5):3488-506.

- (28) Liang H, Tao L, Ford EW, Beydoun MA, Eid SM. The patient-centered oncology care on health care utilization and cost: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Health Care Manage Rev. 2020;45(4):364-76.
- (29) LaGrandeur W, Armin J, Howe CL, Ali-Akbarian L. Survivorship care plan outcomes for primary care physicians, cancer survivors, and systems: a scoping review. J Cancer Surviv. 2018;12(3):334-47.
- (30) Ontario Health (Quality). Palliative care: care for adults with a serious illnesss quality standard [Internet]. Toronto (ON): Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2023 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.hqontario.ca/portals/0/documents/evidence/quality-standards/qs-palliative-care-quality-standard-2024-en.pdf">https://www.hqontario.ca/portals/0/documents/evidence/quality-standards/qs-palliative-care-quality-standard-2024-en.pdf</a>
- Ontario Health (Quality). Opioid prescribing for acute pain: care for people 15 Years of age and older quality standard [Internet]. Toronto (ON): Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2023 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.hqontario.ca/portals/0/documents/evidence/quality-standards/qs-opioid-acute-pain-clinician-guide-en.pdf">https://www.hqontario.ca/portals/0/documents/evidence/quality-standards/qs-opioid-acute-pain-clinician-guide-en.pdf</a>.
- (32) Ontario Health (Quality). Opioid prescribing for chronic pain: Care for people 15 Years of age and older quality standard [Internet]. Toronto (ON): Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2018 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.hqontario.ca/evidence-to-improve-care/quality-standards/view-all-quality-standards/opioid-prescribing-for-chronic-pain">https://www.hqontario.ca/evidence-to-improve-care/quality-standards/opioid-prescribing-for-chronic-pain</a>.
- (33) Vardy JL, Chan RJ, Koczwara B, Lisy K, Cohn RJ, Joske D, et al. Clinical Oncology Society of Australia position statement on cancer survivorship care. Aust J Gen Pract. 2019;48(12):833-6.
- (34) Ontario Health. Clinically appropriate use of virtual care in primary care [Internet]. Toronto (OH): Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2022 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from:

  <a href="https://www.ontariohealth.ca/sites/ontariohealth/files/2022-11/ClinicallyAppropriateUseVirtualCarePrimaryCare.pdf">https://www.ontariohealth.ca/sites/ontariohealth/files/2022-11/ClinicallyAppropriateUseVirtualCarePrimaryCare.pdf</a>
- (35) Members of the Colorectal Cancer Cancer Survivorship Guideline Development Group. Followup Care, Surveillance Protocols and Secondary Prevention Measures for Survivors of Colorectal Cancer. Toronto (ON): 2021.
- (36) Gilmore KR, Rodriguez MA. Identifying optimal program models and clinical tools for follow-up care. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr. 2021;2021(57):18-22.
- (37) Adam R, Watson E. The role of primary care in supporting patients living with and beyond cancer. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care. 2018;12(3):261-7.
- (38) !!! INVALID CITATION !!! Validated tools include the Edmonton Symptom Assessment System Revised (ESAS-r.
- (39) Ganz PA. Cancer Rehabilitation Evaluation System (CARES) and CARES-SF now publicly available. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(32):4046-7.
- (40) !!! INVALID CITATION !!! and the Memorial
- (41) !!! INVALID CITATION !!! 42.
- (42) Howell D, Currie S, Mayo S, Jones G, Boyle M, Hack T, et al. A pan-Canadian clinical practice guideline: assessment of psychosocial health care needs of the adult cancer patient [Internet]. Toronto: The Canadian Association of Psychosocial Oncology; 2009 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.capo.ca/guidelines">https://www.capo.ca/guidelines</a>
- (43) Ontario Health (Quality). Major depression: Care for adults and adolescents [Internet]. Toronto (ON): King's Printer for Ontario; 2024 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.hqontario.ca/evidence-to-improve-care/quality-standards/view-all-quality-standards/major-depression">https://www.hqontario.ca/evidence-to-improve-care/quality-standards/view-all-quality-standards/major-depression</a>

- (44) Ontario Health (Quality). Anxiety disorders: care in all settings [Internet]. Toronto (ON): Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2020 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.hqontario.ca/evidence-to-improve-care/quality-standards/view-all-quality-standards/anxiety-disorders">https://www.hqontario.ca/evidence-to-improve-care/quality-standards/view-all-quality-standards/anxiety-disorders</a>
- (45) Ontario Health (Quality). Insomnia Disorder: care for adults [Internet]. Toronto (ON): King's Printer for Ontario; 2025 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from:

  <a href="https://www.hqontario.ca/portals/0/documents/evidence/quality-standards/qs-insomnia-disorder-en.pdf">https://www.hqontario.ca/portals/0/documents/evidence/quality-standards/qs-insomnia-disorder-en.pdf</a>
- (46) Brinkman TM, Recklitis CJ, Michel G, Grootenhuis MA, Klosky JL. Psychological symptoms, social outcomes, socioeconomic attainment, and health behaviors among survivors of childhood cancer: current state of the literature. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(21):2190-7.
- (47) Carreira H, Williams R, Müller M, Harewood R, Stanway S, Bhaskaran K. Associations between breast cancer survivorship and adverse mental health outcomes: a systematic review. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2018;110(12):1311-27.
- (48) Simard S, Thewes B, Humphris G, Dixon M, Hayden C, Mireskandari S, et al. Fear of cancer recurrence in adult cancer survivors: a systematic review of quantitative studies. J Cancer Surviv. 2013;7(3):300-22.
- (49) Lovelace DL, McDaniel LR, Golden D. Long-term effects of breast cancer surgery, treatment, and survivor care. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2019;64(6):713-24.
- (50) Mullen L, Signorelli C, Nekhlyudov L, Jacobsen PB, Gitonga I, Estapé T, et al. Psychosocial care for cancer survivors: a global review of national cancer control plans. Psychooncology. 2023;32(11):1684-93.
- (51) Zimmermann-Schlegel V, Hartmann M, Sklenarova H, Herzog W, Haun MW. Accessibility, availability, and potential benefits of psycho-oncology services: the perspective of community-based physicians Providing cancer survivorship care. Oncologist. 2017;22(6):719-27.
- (52) Park CL, Pustejovsky JE, Trevino K, Sherman AC, Esposito C, Berendsen M, et al. Effects of psychosocial interventions on meaning and purpose in adults with cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancer. 2019;125(14):2383-93.
- (53) Sanft T, Day AT, Ansbaugh S, Armenian S, Baker KS, Ballinger TJ, et al. NCCN Guideline: Survivorship Version 2.20242024. Available from: https://www.nccn.org/guidelines/guidelines-detail?category=3&id=1466
- (54) Howell D, Harth T, Brown J, Bennett C, Boyko S, Patient Education Program Committee. Self-management education for patients with cancer: evidence summary [Internet]. Toronto: Cancer Care Ontario; 2016 January 5 [Archived 2025 Mar] [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/content/self-management-education-patients-cancer-evidence-summary">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/content/self-management-education-patients-cancer-evidence-summary</a>
- (55) Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario). Self-management in cancer: quality standards [Internet]. Toronto (ON): Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2018 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/guidelines-advice/types-of-cancer/57371">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/guidelines-advice/types-of-cancer/57371</a>
- (56) Segal R, Zwaal C, Green E, Tomasone JR, Loblaw A, Petrella T, et al. Exercise for people with cancer: a clinical practice guideline. Curr Oncol. 2017;24(1):40-6.
- (57) Health Canada. Canadian guidelines for body weight classification in adults [Internet]. Ottawa (ON): Queen's Printer for Canada; 2003 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://publications.gc.ca/collections/Collection/H49-179-2003E.pdf">https://publications.gc.ca/collections/Collection/H49-179-2003E.pdf</a>
- (58) Courneya KS, Vardy JL, O'Callaghan CJ, Gill S, Friedenreich CM, Wong RKS, et al. Structured exercise after adjuvant chemotherapy for colon cancer. N Engl J Med. 2025;393(1):13-25.

- (59) Love M, Debay M, Hudley AC, Sorsby T, Lucero L, Miller S, et al. Cancer survivors, oncology, and primary care perspectives on survivorship care: an integrative review. J Prim Care Community Health. 2022;13:21501319221105248.
- (60) Hussey C, Hanbridge M, Dowling M, Gupta A. Cancer survivorship: understanding the patients' journey and perspectives on post-treatment needs. BMC Sports Sci Med Rehabil. 2024;16(1):82.
- (61) Perrault EK, Hildenbrand GM, McCullock SP, Schmitz KJ, Lambert NJ. Online information seeking behaviors of breast cancer patients before and after diagnosis: from website discovery to improving website information. Cancer Treat Res Commun. 2020;23:100176.
- (62) Chen J, Duan Y, Xia H, Xiao R, Cai T, Yuan C. Online health information seeking behavior among breast cancer patients and survivors: a scoping review. BMC Women's Health. 2025;25(1):1.
- (63) Rabbani SA, Patni MA, El-Tanani M, Rangraze IR, Wali AF, Babiker R, et al. Impact of Lifestyle Modifications on Cancer Mortality: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Medicina (Kaunas). 2025;61(2).
- (64) Husson O, Mols F, van de Poll-Franse LV. The relation between information provision and health-related quality of life, anxiety and depression among cancer survivors: a systematic review. Ann Oncol. 2011;22(4):761-72.
- (65) Johnson A, Murcko A, Castro Thompson A, Merica C, Stephan M. A culturally relevant care model to reduce health disparities among medicaid recipients. Hisp Health Care Int. 2022;20(1):10-4.
- (66) Yeom JW, Yeom IS, Park HY, Lim SH. Cultural factors affecting the self-care of cancer survivors: an integrative review. Eur J Oncol Nurs. 2022;59:102165.
- (67) Shanahan T, Cunningham J. Keys to trust-building with patients. J Christ Nurs. 2021;38(2):E11-E4.
- (68) Ontario Health. Equity, inclusion, diversity and anti-racism framework [Internet]. Toronto: King's Printer for Ontario; 2025 [cited 2025 Jun 30]. Available from: <a href="https://www.ontariohealth.ca/system/equity/framework">https://www.ontariohealth.ca/system/equity/framework</a>
- (69) Miller KD, Nogueira L, Devasia T, Mariotto AB, Yabroff KR, Jemal A, et al. Cancer treatment and survivorship statistics, 2022. CA Cancer J Clin. 2022;72(5):409-36.
- (70) Nathan PC, Henderson TO, Kirchhoff AC, Park ER, Yabroff KR. Financial hardship and the economic effect of childhood cancer survivorship. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(21):2198-205.
- (71) Altice CK, Banegas MP, Tucker-Seeley RD, Yabroff KR. Financial hardships experienced by cancer survivors: a systematic review. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2017;109(2).
- (72) Canadian Cancer Statistics Advisory Committee, Canadian Cancer Society Statistics Canada, Public Health Agency of Canada. Canadian cancer statistics: a 2024 special report on the economic impact of cancer in Canada [Internet]. Toronto: Canadian Cancer Society; 2024 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://cdn.cancer.ca/-/media/files/research/cancer-statistics/2024-statistics/2024-special-report/2024">https://cdn.cancer.ca/-/media/files/research/cancer-statistics/2024-statistics/2024-special-report/2024</a> pdf en.pdf
- (73) Curtis E, Jones R, Tipene-Leach D, Walker C, Loring B, Paine SJ, et al. Why cultural safety rather than cultural competency is required to achieve health equity: a literature review and recommended definition. Int J Equity Health. 2019;18(1):174.
- (74) Summers A. Closing the gap in Indigenous Australian cancer care: initiatives to foster cultural safety and improve access to radiation therapy. J Med Imaging Radiat Sci. 2023;54(4s):S38-s43.
- (75) Hillen MA, de Haes HC, Smets EM. Cancer patients' trust in their physician-a review. Psychooncology. 2011;20(3):227-41.

- (76) Diabetes Canada Clinical Practice Guidelines Expert Committee, Sherifali D, Berard LD, Gucciardi E, MacDonald B, MacNeill G. Diabetes Canada 2018 clinical practice guidelines for the prevention and management of diabetes in Canada. Self-management education and support. Can J Diabetes. 2018;42(Suppl 1):S36-S41.
- (77) Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario). Psychosocial Oncology Program [Internet]. [cited 2025 September 5]. Available from: <a href="https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/cancer-careontario/programs/clinical-services/psychosocial-oncology">https://www.cancercareontario.ca/en/cancer-careontario/programs/clinical-services/psychosocial-oncology</a>
- (78) Centre for Addiction and Mental Health. Dismantling anti-Black racism: a strategy of fair and just CAMH [Internet]. Toronto: The Centre; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul]. Available from: <a href="https://www.camh.ca/-/media/files/camh-dismantling-anti-black-racism-pdf.pdf">https://www.camh.ca/-/media/files/camh-dismantling-anti-black-racism-pdf.pdf</a>
- (79) Anti-Black racism [Internet]. Toronto: Black Health Alliance; 2018 [cited 2023 Jun 14]. Available from: https://blackhealthalliance.ca/home/antiblack-racism
- (80) The Toronto action plan to confront anti-Black racism [Internet]. Toronto: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2017 [cited 2023 Jun 14]. Available from: https://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2017/ex/bgrd/backgroundfile-109126.pdf
- (81) Ministry of Health, Ministry of Long-Term Care. French language health services: the French Language Services Act, 1986 (FLSA) [Internet]. Toronto: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2021 [cited 2022 Jan]. Available from: https://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/public/programs/flhs/flsa.aspx
- (82) Keleher H, Armstrong R. Evidence-based mental health promotion resource. Report for the Department of Human Services and VicHealth, Melbourne [Internet]. Melbourne (Australia): State of Victoria, Department of Human Services; 2006 [cited 2017 Dec]. Available from: <a href="https://www2.health.vic.gov.au/Api/downloadmedia/%7BC4796515-E014-4FA0-92F6-853FC06382F7%7D">https://www2.health.vic.gov.au/Api/downloadmedia/%7BC4796515-E014-4FA0-92F6-853FC06382F7%7D</a>
- (83) Changing directions, changing lives: the mental health strategy for Canada [Internet]. Calgary (AB): Mental Health Commission of Canada; 2012 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/wp-content/uploads/drupal/MHStrategy\_Strategy\_ENG.pdf">https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/wp-content/uploads/drupal/MHStrategy\_Strategy\_ENG.pdf</a>
- (84) Health Quality Ontario. Taking stock: a report on the quality of mental health and addictions services in Ontario [Internet]. Toronto: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2015 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="https://www.hqontario.ca/Portals/0/Documents/pr/theme-report-taking-stock-en.pdf">https://www.hqontario.ca/Portals/0/Documents/pr/theme-report-taking-stock-en.pdf</a>
- (85) Mental Health Commission of Canada. Recovery [Internet]. Ottawa (ON): The Commission; 2017 [cited 2025 Aug]. Available from: <a href="http://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/focus-areas/recovery">http://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/focus-areas/recovery</a>
- (86) Kuehn BM. Trauma-informed care may ease patient fear, clinician burnout. JAMA. 2020;323(7):595-7.
- (87) Ravi A, Little V. Providing trauma-informed care. Am Fam Physician. 2017;95(10):655-7.
- (88) Dowdell EB, Speck PM. Trauma-informed care in nursing practice. Am J Nurs. 2022;122(4):30-8.
- (89) Fleishman J, Kamsky H, Sundborg S. Trauma-informed nursing practice. Online J Issues Nurs. 2019;24(2).

### **About Us**

We are an agency created by the Government of Ontario to connect, coordinate, and modernize our province's health care system. We work with partners, providers, and patients to make the health system more efficient so everyone in Ontario has an opportunity for better health and well-being.

### Survivorship Program

This quality standard was developed in partnership with the Ontario Health (Cancer Care Ontario) Survivorship Program. This program aims to improve patient care and experience during the survivorship phase, strengthen survivorship care by promoting best practices in follow-up care, deepen understanding of survivorship demographics and care patterns, and enhance experiences for patients, care partners, and clinicians during transitions. Key initiatives include implementing provincial recommendations on appropriate models of follow-up care, evaluating high-quality follow-up care, developing evidence-based tools for clinicians, and fostering collaboration between cancer and primary care to support person-centred, equitable care.

## Equity, Inclusion, Diversity, and Anti-Racism

Ontario Health is committed to advancing equity, inclusion and diversity and addressing racism in the health care system. As part of this work, Ontario Health has developed an *Equity, Inclusion, Diversity and Anti-Racism Framework*, which builds on existing legislated commitments and relationships and recognizes the need for an intersectional approach. Unlike the notion of equality, equity is not about sameness of treatment. It denotes fairness and justice in process and in results. Equitable outcomes often require differential treatment and resource redistribution to achieve a level playing field among all individuals and communities. This requires recognizing and addressing barriers to opportunities for all to thrive in our society.

## First Nations, Inuit, Métis, and Urban Indigenous Health Framework

In 2024, Ontario Health launched the *First Nations, Inuit, Métis and Urban Indigenous Health Framework*. The Framework provides a platform to build upon in discussions with partners on the development of a First Nations, Inuit, Métis and Urban Indigenous Health Plan. The Health Plan will provide focused areas for actions for Ontario Health, First Nations, Inuit, Métis and urban Indigenous partners, and health system partners to work together to improve Indigenous health and eliminate inequities, including racism. This Framework outlines the commitment Ontario Health to First Nations, Inuit, Métis and urban Indigenous partners to work together to develop a First Nations, Inuit, Metis and Urban Indigenous Health Plan.

For more information about Ontario Health, visit Ontario Health.ca.

## **Looking for More Information?**

Visit <a href="mailto:hqontario.ca">hqontario.ca</a> or contact us at <a href="mailto:QualityStandards@OntarioHealth.ca">QualityStandards@OntarioHealth.ca</a> if you have any questions or feedback about this quality standard.

 Ontario Health
 Toll Free: 1-877-280-8538

 500–525 University Avenue
 TTY: 1-800-855-0511

Toronto, Ontario Email: QualityStandards@OntarioHealth.ca

M5G 2L3 Website: hqontario.ca

Need this information in an accessible format? 1-877-280-8538, TTY 1-800-855-0511, info@OntarioHealth.ca

Document disponible en français en contactant  $\underline{info@OntarioHealth.ca}$  ISBN TBD (PDF)

© King's Printer for Ontario, 2025